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As acupuncture has become more integrated into the dominate Western medical system with 
accreditation and licensure, much of the radical history of its introduction to Western culture has 
been skillfully neglected. The institutionalization of acupuncture education has developed in 
capitulation to the Western medical model's licensure standards, essentially adopting the 
'master's tools' in the effort for the practice to be validated through legalization protocols as a 
safe, and initially, affordable form of health care (Elbasani 2011). With the institutionalized 
control of the profession, what was once an affordable health care practice for marginalized 
communities has been subsumed by capitalism's white privilege (Jones 2015). 
 
There is a bit of a catch-twenty-two in the alternative health care world: do alternative health 
workers continue to work in the margins with little-to-no government funding and inconsistent 
education, inhibiting the practice from disseminating to other communities and preventing higher 
standards from being reached? Or does such a practice require a healthy compliance with 
government regulation to (ideally) expand awareness and trainings for health care alternatives, 
creating licensure to reduce malpractice? The question stands: how to legitimize a practice, 
especially for safety purposes, while dodging the bullet of profit-driven capitalists that hijack 
“affordable alternatives” by incorporating them into marketable business models only affordable 
to the elite? Although acupuncture in the West has had a very difficult time resisting being 
co-opted by capitalistic initiatives, there has been a growing counter-movement of liberating 
acupuncture from the exceedingly high prices of private practices and excessive competition 
between practitioners. 
 
Peoples Organization of Community Acupuncture (POCA) is a movement initiated by 
alternative health care professionals to reclaim the radical roots of acupuncture's history through 
education and affordable training programs (pocatech,org). POCA caters to train students to 
work with underserved communities, all while not requiring the trainees to go into sever debt to 
do so. This organization seeks to liberate acupuncture from white privilege by creating more 
POCA worker-owned cooperatives throughout the nation. Although POCA, having developing 
in 2000, is fairly new to the Western acupuncture scene, the organization stems from a forty year 
history of activists attempting to bring more affordable health care 'to the people, by the people'. 
 



Throughout the 1960's-70's the FBI was in a non-pronounced war with all peoples of non-white 
communities – communities already suffering from discriminating and ostracization practices – 
disenfranchised due to systemic inequalities (Woodruff 2011). In the subtle effort by FBI to 
destroy any revolutionary intent for an alternative way of living, the US government utilized a 
form of 'chemical warfare', a strategy that called for such communities to be inundated with 
illegal drugs (Jones 2015). The tactic was successful on many levels for the government: police 
were able to extract more money from these communities through coordinated busts, and more 
busts justified a stronger police presence, which further criminalized an entire population of 
(colonized) people. Additionally, the findings of more illicit drugs within such marginalized 
communities validated the legalization of certain harassment laws, such as “stop and frisk” 
(Jones 2015). Further, the state-funded methadone clinics that opened under the guise of 'helping' 
addiction, was another control strategy of the 'chemical warfare' project as it took the power 
away from the people and the communities to care for one another, by making them dependent 
of extrinsic help, as well as another drug (acudetox.com). 
 
The Black panthers, a militant Black group, and the Young Lords, a radical Puerto Rican group, 
saw what was happening to their communities and decided to come up with an alternative to the 
state-funded methadone clinics to help people rise above the conditions they were being 
subjected to (Jones 2015). It was in the1970s that this cohort of radical activists managed to take 
over Lincoln Hospital in the South Bronx to create a detox program that offered ear acupuncture. 
One of the initial founders of the Lincoln detox program, and researcher for non-chemical 
narcotics treatment, Richard Taft, was found murdered in the Lincoln recovery room the same 
day he was to meet with a high-ranking Washington official about funding for the program 
(acudetox.com). When the officials arrived, on the same day of Taft's death, there was a call into 
the hospital about a bomb threat. It seems that someone was doing everything in their power to 
prevent the detox center from getting more outside support. 
 
The death of the program's director made the detox program more vulnerable to political attacks, 
on the premise that is was operating with the support of radical ethnic groups. This eventually 
led to the program's demise, as it was eventually forced to close down in 1979 (Jones 2015). In 
1985, Michael Smith, the second director of the Lincoln Detox center after Taft's curious death, 
later developed the National Detox Acupuncture Detoxification Association (NADA), based on a 
5-point ear acupuncture protocol for a more natural method of detox, encouraging more 
“barrier-free, drug-free access to healthcare” (acudetox.com). This practice has remained 
affordable and easy to train social works in, allowing affordable acupuncture for marginalized, 
oppressed communities to prevail. 
 
After the close of the Lincoln detox center, the program's assistant director Mutulu Shakur 
(Tupac's father), went on to help find the Black Acupuncture Advisory Association of North 



America (BAAANA), opening a clinic in Harlem to once again focus on alternative detox 
remedies from drug addiction (Jones 2015). Although successfully helping many people living 
under derelict conditions with reasonably priced health care, BAAANA was closed in 1982 
(mutulushakur.com). Shakur's participation in a medical alternative that threatened the dominant 
model, along with his association with the Black Liberation Movement and his strong stance 
against illegal U.S. Law enforcement 
programs created to destroy the Black movement in America, all led to his imprisonment in 
1985. To this day Mr. Shakur is still in prison. 
 
Working parallel to the radical movements for health care liberation in Harlem was a Chinese 
born woman acupuncturist in California by the name of Miriam Lee, who was fighting a much 
quieter fight in the comforts of her home, as the practice of acupuncture was illegal in the State 
of California at the time (Jones 2015). As her treatments became more and more successful, 
word got out about the work she was providing. The popularity of her practice lead to her arrest 
in 1974, after governor Ronald vetoed a bill to legalize acupuncture. Eventually, with the support 
of her patients, Lee was released, paving the way for California to legalize the practice in 1976 
(Elbasani 2011). 
 
As acupuncture becomes more and more inaccessible to those for which it was created for – 
healthcare for the masses of rural China, the marginalized in the U.S. – counter-hegemonic 
movements are fighting back against the commodification of the practice (pocatech.org). In early 
2002, a practitioner of the NADA protocol, Lisa Rohleder, initiated Working Class Acupuncture, 
founding the first community sliding-scale acupuncture clinic (Jones 2015). Rohleder's 
grassroots education and training eventually led to the cooperative POCA, proliferating more 
affordable acupuncture clinics throughout the country. The movement for more affordable 
healthcare without the need for insurance or excessive formalities is evidently greatly needed, 
and welcomed, as one scans the internet reading testimonial after testimonial on how financially 
accessible acupuncture has significantly transformed the quality of many low-income citizens 
lives. It's movement, that is initiated by the people and for the people, has learned how to utilize 
the 'master's tools' to the advantage of the majority. This movement has a personal significance 
to me as someone who lives with Traumatic Brain Injury. Many of the advanced treatments for 
brain injuries are up to $250 a session. Community acupuncture at $15 per visit has helped me 
cope with all the difficult side-effects at a cost that meets my low-income lifestyle.  
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